WHOLE FOODS COMMUNITY CO-OP, INC.

Minutes of JANUARY 2009 Meeting of Board of Directors

As approved by Board of Directors on February 23, 2009

DATE: 

January 26, 2009

TIME: 

5:30 PM

LOCATION: 
Whole Foods Co-op, 610 East 4th Street, Duluth, MN

Attended by Board members: Alison Champeaux, Lynn Fena, Mark Friederichs, David Helf, Theresa Koenig, Linda Magni, and Heather Murphy. Also present: Member Nathaniel Crowley and General Manager Sharon Murphy.  

Motion, seconded and carried is abbreviated as MSC, followed by the names of the maker, second and vote tally. U = unanimous vote.

OPEN SESSION

President Lynn Fena called the meeting to order at 5:37 PM.  Mark was appointed timekeeper. Board members were prepared and no conflicts of interest were noted.  

REVIEW


Minutes – The Board approved (MSU, David, Mark) as submitted the Minutes of the December 22, 2008, meeting of the Board of Directors.

Management Report – Pursuant to management’s request, the Board activated an ad hoc committee to plan the 2009 Annual Owners Meeting (David, Heather, Lynn, Sharon).  Sharon will coordinate a committee meeting date.

Sharon reviewed planning for Board linkage events on February 7 at Lake Superior College (prior to the Living Green Conference) and the March 11 dinner at WFC with local growers, as well as the Board retreat with CBLD Consultant Thane Joyal on March 21, 2009.

Following discussion, MSU (David, Heather):

The Board of Directors of Whole Foods Community Co-op, Inc. (WFC), hereby resolves and authorizes Board President Lynn Fena and General Manager Sharon Murphy to sign on behalf of this Co-op any and all documents as requested by Members Cooperative Credit Union (MCCU) in order to:

1) Acknowledge the decision by the MCCU Board to purchase $600,000 of WFC’s indebtedness to the Zeppa Family Foundation (ZFF) and

2) Adjust the interest rate on WFC’s amended mortgage with MCCU from 6.50% to 6.00% for a term of five (5) years from the date of this rate adjustment and 

3) Increase WFC’s monthly principal and interest payment to MCCU/ZFF from $25,000 to $26,000.

MSU (David, Mark), the Board approved management’s request for a $5,400 employee performance bonus for the period October 1 through December 31, 2008.

Following discussion, MSU (David, Alison), the Board authorized an exception to Section 4 of

Policy B5 Asset Protection requiring an outside audit of Fiscal Year 2009 (ends June 30, 2009) financial records.  

By the Board’s February meeting, Heather and Lynn will edit comments from the November 10 session with former Board members and submit them to Sharon for posting on WFC’s web site.


Membership Report – With respect to the January Membership Report, MSC (Heather, Mark, 6 ayes, 1 nay), the Board approved 31 new Members and, pursuant to Article I, Section 4 of the Bylaws and subject to the Board’s Policy D16 Approval of Member-Owner Applications, established a zero IOU limit for Member #10028.


Financial Report – The Board reviewed the Balance Sheet and 2nd QTR/FY 2009 and December 2009 Income Statements.  Sharon noted that sales growth to date in January is averaging –0.6% with a goal of 12%.


Compliance Reports - The Board accepted Theresa’s Compliance Report on Policy D10 Board Recruitment and Orientation Committee Charter.


Following discussion, MSU (Theresa, Alison), the Board agreed to add the following sections to Policy D10:

1) b) iii) Conduct interim interviews for newly elected Board members as part of the orientation process.

1) c) Conduct exit interviews  of outgoing Board members as part of ongoing improvement of orientation process and Board development.


Board Calendar – Sharon reviewed management’s Calendar 2009 Business Plan posted on WFC’s web site in a Board-only access section earlier this month.  The Board requested the Business Plan in .pdf format in the future.

COMMITTEES 
Lynn reported that the General Manager Evaluation Committee (GMEC) met today before the Board meeting.  The GMEC has a conference call scheduled with CBLD Consultant Thane Joyal on February 16, will meet with Sharon prior to the April Board meeting, and will present a Contract for the General Manager for the Board’s review at its May meeting.

NEW BUSINESS 

Lynn assigned the following February Compliance Reports:

· D2 Board Job Product (David)   

· D3 President’s Role (Lynn)
VISIONING


The Board agreed on a format for their pre-Living Green Conference session on February 7 at Lake Superior College and members agreed to highlight proposals from the 2008 Annual Owners Meeting to post during that session.


Lynn will set up a retreat planning conference call with CBLD Consultant Thane Joyal, Heather and Sharon.


Following an evaluation, the meeting adjourned at 7:45 PM (MSU, Heather, David).

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon Murphy, General Manager


